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HOLDING: Grievance DENIED. The Grievant was not entitled to reimbursement for clothing purchases made for his “release person” duties with the union. The State did not mandate what clothing the Grievant was required to wear during his union duties. The contract language was unambiguous. Therefore, past practice is irrelevant. 

Grievant is an Ohio State Trooper. He is also the OSTA president. When performing duties on behalf of the union, the Grievant does not wear his trooper uniform. Instead he wears suits or jackets. In the past, Grievant has requested reimbursement from the State for his union president clothing purchases. Some of these requests were initially rejected but eventually all of these reimbursement requests were approved. In February of 2011, the Employer asked that the Grievant reduce his reimbursement request from $975 to $500. The Grievant submitted a request for $983. The State denied that request.  

The Employer contended that it does not have to reimburse the Grievant. The CBA contemplates reimbursement only for those employees who are required as part of their job to wear plain clothes. The State never mandated that the Grievant wear plain clothes when he performed his duty as a “release person”. If the agreement’s language is ambiguous, its reimbursement of the Grievant on three occasions does not qualify as a past practice. Therefore, the grievance should be denied. 

The Union argued that the Grievant is permanently assigned to plain clothes duty. The Grievant should be entitled to reimbursement for clothing he must purchase to perform his duties as the “release person” for OSTA. The State recompensed the Grievant for these types of purchases in 2007, 2009, and 2010. This created a past practice for reimbursement. The rule is if the contract language is ambiguous, past practice determines how to interpret the language. The grievance should be granted. 

The Arbitrator found that the issue was whether the grievant is an officer “permanently assigned to plain clothes duty”. The term plain clothes duty is clear and unambiguous. Plain clothes positions include those who work in criminal investigations as well as those who work in internal affairs and the executive protection unit. In these positions, the State mandates that the employee wear plain clothes. The State, however, plays no role in selecting the “release person”. Nor does the State play a role in deciding what that “release person” wears. The grievance was denied. 
